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Minutes
The annual meeting was held at the Omni Los Angeles Hotel at California Plaza in Los Angeles, CA, November 10 through 11, 2007.  The chair called the meeting to order at 2:05 pm on Saturday November 10 and recessed around 6:00pm; it resumed again at 8:30am on November 11.

The meeting began with introductions around the table.  A call for corrections to 2006 minutes was requested, none received.  A call for a motion to approve minutes was requested.  Nancy Miller moved to accept the minutes, the motion was seconded. The motion was passed by a unanimous vote.  

The membership contact list was passed around for addition of new members as well as corrections.  Sharron Lennon reported that no elections for leadership positions were needed at this time.

Reports:

2005 USDA Grant Funding Pre-conference-follow-up Survey.  We had planned to conduct a follow-up survey to assess effectiveness of the grant workshop with Pat Hipple, program officer for NRI, but have not completed this as of yet. The question was posed to the group: “What do we want to ask participants?”  A brainstorming session followed to generate potential questions.  Questions recommended included:
· Have participants applied to any grants?

· What have been the outcomes of research productivity?

· Any publications resulting from work generated after workshop?

· Would participants evaluate the workshop as helpful?

· What do participants believe the next step could be to continue helping with their grantsmanship?

· Would participants find a 3rd year post conference workshop with foundation representatives helpful?

· Was the application that came out of the workshop successful?  If not did you reapply?

· Would a workshop on teaching focused grants be helpful?

A discussion regarding what resources would be available in Chicago was held, with some suggesting a possible LISREL workshop.  If another workshop is to be held, someone suggested that past participants bring their proposals that have been rejected and participants and workshop presenters could brainstorm what might be the reasons for the rejection and how they can be addressed.  Workshop on teaching grants?  

ESRAB Meeting.  There were several ESRAB sponsored sessions at the International Textile and Apparel Association annual conference.  Sessions were:
· Special Topics Session: Sustainable Development in Textiles and Apparel Production for Community and Hill Tribes in Thailand

· Special Topics Session: Identifying Student Learning Outcomes for Social Responsibility and Sustainability

· Special Topics Session: Ideas to Reality – An ESRAB Panel Highlighting Best Practices of Sustainable Design

· Theme Speaker: Sustainability and the Local Artisan

Sharon reported the activity in one of the programs.  Marilyn Delong reported on the Local Artisan session.  Jane Hegland went to the sustainability development one where ESRAB brought in a director on industrial promotion of Thailand. It was an interesting presentation on the fashion center in Bangkok.  Panel also included the Vice president and lecturer from a Thai university that works with people in the hills.

The ESRAB meeting was held on Thursday, November 8 from 6:00pm to 10:30pm.  Sharron reported around 30 attended. Participants shared teaching techniques. Marsha has been contacted by group from London interested in a book/manual about teaching strategies and they have a website, also discussed a body image listserve. This year the group sponsored 3 awards for design submitted to ITAA design competition.  Overall we agreed that ESRAB was a good investment.  

NRI-Data Sharing Conference.  Nancy Miller reported that the meeting was held in Kansas City, April 2007.  Sixteen attendees plus 4 speakers exchanged information about data collected previously and talked about moving forward.  A plan was developed at the meeting to collect qualitative data in resilient communities and explore the role of retailers in developing and/or maintaining resiliency.  The group developed a set protocol of questions and interviewed retailers in approximately 10 resilient communities.  They also invited Dr. Creswell to conduct a Breeze workshop about mixed methods.  Next step is to build on institutional theory through data analysis and further quantitative data collection.  They are currently talking to other states that have not sent in data at this point.  May next look at non-resilient communities after submitting NRI grant.  Not many states participated from the west, but do have data from east and central states.  M. Kim inquired about open membership.  Nancy answered that it is open to new members.  Sharron asked about the plan to move forward and Leslie Stoel, as a PI, will submit a proposal to NRI.  The title of the meeting was focused on building collaborations and Nancy feels that the meeting was successful.  Participants broke out by topic to share data. They identified early in the meeting that there was not a way to combine existing data to move forward for analysis as shared, so they came up with ways to work together to collect new data to share.

ITAA Pre-Conference workshop 2007.  Sharron reported that 24 people, including facilitators, attended the workshop.  There were some who registered but did not attend.  Participants split into groups according to their area of interest which were related to the research priorities developed during a workshop sponsored by this group last year.  An invitation was sent, by email, to 2006 workshop attendees, asking them to bring proposals to the 2007 workshop.  Several people did not bring proposals as requested.  Facilitator’s shared some of the interesting outcomes from the 2007 workshop.  Three participants in Sharron Lennon’s group shared three very good ideas and received feedback from other group participants focused on improvement ideas.  Many participants in Nancy Miller’s group had met earlier in the morning to discuss rural retailing issues.  They spent their time looking at proposed concept paper.  After sharing in smaller groups, Nancy Miller talked to all participants about how to turn a concept paper into a proposal.  In general, the workshop was a productive use of time for the participants who followed request of bringing a proposal concept paper for review.  If we do such a workshop again in the future we should stipulate that concept papers MUST be sent in ahead of time with a little review session and feedback to be shared at workshop.  Sharron explained that the original idea was to do so, but the call did not get into the newsletter as planned. Original idea was to have concept paper sent in to early.  Brenda Sternquist suggested that in the future we may not want to limit the workshop only to priorities of NCCC 65.  Marilyn Delong reminded us that the priorities represent the brainstormed ideas in a previous workshop.  Brenda Sternquist believes primary goal should be helping people get external funding.  Mary Lynn Damhorst reminded us that NCCC 65 USDA will evaluate our efforts and will probably expect us to follow our charge.  Nancy expresses concern that we may have not been able to help NIH grant seekers.  People at the workshop were told that they could redo their concept paper and send in for additional feedback.  

Discussion of the key strengths and weakness was held, brainstorming how would we do it differently in future.   Some suggestions were: look at call and reword it so does not seem to be focused on narrowly defined topics; require concept paper to be no longer than two pages, must give participants explicit directions for presenting concept paper, not only show them with a template; if we do get papers sent in prior and realize that many are targeting certain funding source(s) we may be able to bring someone in to address specific concerns for that source; we definitely want to get the concept papers prior to session and participants can bring extra copies for those at break out tables; make it a requirement to have a concept paper to attend; if we had participants send the concept paper in a month ahead, this may cut down on number of unprepared participants; may want to publish the agenda of the workshop so it is very clear that participants must have proposal. 
Was a brief discussion regarding the workshop fee, and Sharron Lennon reported that she believes ITAA collects the money and NCCC-65 group does not get it.
Newsletter article was sent out about the workshop but it did not get in because (we think) it went into Tracy’s junkmail (Sharron sent and Laura received).  So a call went out as an email sent to ITAA membership with two attachments – call for concept papers and template for brief proposals.  See below:
Blast email was sent August 17, 2007 --------------------------------------------------
ITAA Preconference Workshop: Call for Concept Papers

Need help formulating a research proposal? Want to interact with colleagues interested in similar research areas? Register for the ITAA preconference workshop, Research on the Edge: From Concept to Fundable Proposal and let NCCC65 members help. 
Submit a brief concept paper proposal focusing on an NCCC65 research priority (identified below) and suggest a potential funding source. Participants will work with moderators to sharpen concept papers and move them to grant proposal development. Adherence to a code of ethics related to the use of other participants’ ideas is required. 
Notify Sharron Lennon <lennon@udel.edu> by September 1 of your intent to register for the preconference and your topic; you will be emailed a template of a concept paper proposal and will be expected to e-mail the proposal prior to the conference. You will need to bring copies of a short concept paper proposal based on your own research interests to the preconference, along with the name of a potential funding agency. Concept papers must fit NCCC65 identified priorities and should move toward understanding of an "on-the-edge" theme that needs pioneering research. 
The workshop is scheduled for the afternoon of Wednesday, November 7. Registration fee = $10.

NCCC65 priorities focus on three key areas of social change in the marketplace: 
1) Technology and its impact on consumer/retailer/producer actions in the marketplace

2) Society's impact on consumer demand for goods and services to improve human well being

3) Economic linkages among consumers, retailers, and producers to enhance community development
More details of topics are included in the attachment.
Email attachments (August 17, 2007): ----------------------------------------------------
Call for Concept Papers. Need help formulating a research proposal? Want to interact with colleagues interested in similar research areas? Register for the ITAA preconference workshop, Research on the Edge: From Concept to Fundable Proposal and let NCCC65 members help. Submit a brief concept paper proposal focusing on an NCCC65 research priority (identified below) and suggest a potential funding source. Participants in the workshop will work with moderators to sharpen concept papers and move them to grant proposal development. Adherence to a code of ethics related to the use of other participants’ ideas will be required. Please notify Sharron Lennon <lennon@udel.edu> by September 1 of your intent to register for the preconference and your proposal topic; you will be emailed a template of a short concept paper proposal and will be expected to come to the preconference with copies of a short proposal based on your own interests, along with the name of a potential funding agency. Concept papers must fit NCCC65 identified priorities and should move toward understanding of an "on-the-edge" theme that needs pioneering research. The preconference workshop is scheduled for the afternoon of Wednesday November 7. Registration fee = $10.

Background information. The special topic session sponsored by NCCC65, Research Agenda 2010: Forging New Directions and Partnerships, at the 2006 ITAA meeting created a forum to identify, discuss, and set research priorities related to Social Change in the Marketplace. The focus was on three key areas of social change in the marketplace: 1) technology and its impact on consumer/retailer/producer actions in the marketplace, 2) society's impact on consumer demand for goods and services to improve human well being, and 3) economic linkages among consumers, retailers, and producers to enhance community development.

Breakout groups generated the following set of research priorities:

1) Technology and its impact on consumer/retailer/producer actions in the marketplace

· Human dimensions

· Business perspectives

· Technology and disaster preparedness/response

· Partnerships between government and private industry

· Adoption of technology (economic and social implications)

· Apparel and textile design applications

· Design copyright issues in a digital environment

· Application of high tech products for mass market uses

2) Society's impact on consumer demand for goods and services to improve human well being

· Overweight/obesity

· Market segmentation

· Over indulgence

· Socially responsible marketing

· World consumption patterns

· Body modification trends

· Scale development to measure variables related to consumer behavior across cultures

· Globalism effects

· Apparel and spirituality

· Balance of corporate responsibility with corporate profits

· Legislative mandates

3) Economic linkages among consumers, retailers, and producers to enhance community development

· Conceptualization of the consumer market (in the community, region, and at a distance via technology)

· Changing consumer demographics due to in migration and out migration (ethnicity, aging, expertise, etc.)

· Meeting the needs of a changing consumer market

· Socio/cultural changes that infuse diverse expertise and create new consumer needs

· Technological changes and the need for communication and education

· Creating opportunities that employ and attract technology experts

· Matching experience and expertise to support business development and mentoring

NCCC65 Preconference Workshop

Research on the Edge

Example of a short proposal

Outline of points to include


[image: image1]
RURAL RETAILERS’ USE OF THE INTERNET TO IMPROVE COMPETITIVENESS

The retail industry is vital to the economic survival of rural communities, because retail employment is a major component of the rural economy. Evidence indicates that approximately one of every six rural residents who does not commute to metropolitan areas for jobs is employed by the rural retail industry. While the retail industry continues to directly influence economic vitality in rural communities, rural retailers are increasingly facing serious threats to a loss of their competitiveness. Shifting demographic trends have resulted in a decline in the rural population, which has fueled a parallel decline in the number of rural retail outlets, in large part due to diminishing local demands. Large suburban-localized retailers negatively affect rural retailers’ competitiveness because rural consumers are willing to travel farther in order to capitalize upon the competitive prices offered by these large retailers. In addition, alternative retail outlets (e.g., Internet retailing) also negatively affect rural retailers by attracting rural consumers through increased convenience. It is known that Internet shopping has been accepted by the general U.S. households, and the adoption of Internet shopping is increasingly under way among rural consumers. The Internet provides rural consumers with means to access products that would be unavailable otherwise. By the same token, the Internet provides rural retailers with potential opportunities to serve rural consumers, and more importantly, to reach consumers beyond the physical boundary of rural areas. In particular, Internet technology provides a great opportunity for rural retailers of specialty products to gain competitiveness through marketing and selling unique merchandise not only to their local customers, but to those who would be unapproachable otherwise. However, the extent to which rural retailers are using the Internet for retailing, as well as the factors that influence decisions of rural retailers to adopt Internet retailing approaches to attract and retain customers are virtually unknown. This gap is an important problem because the well-being of rural residents critically depends on the economic vitality of rural retailers. Therefore, factors that impede or facilitate rural retailers’ adoption of the Internet for retailing must be identified and understood, if the rural retail industry is to remain competitive with other retail markets available to rural consumers in the 21st century.


Our long range goal is to enhance the competitiveness of rural retailers. Moving toward this long range goal, the overall objective of this research is to understand what rural retailers perceive to be the primary benefits and barriers to Internet retailing, and then develop and implement strategies to emphasize the benefits and overcome the barriers. Our central hypothesis is that the adoption/rejection of Internet technology among rural retailers will, in large part, be dictated by their perceived ease of use of the Internet, perceived usefulness as an effective retailing strategy, and perceived behavioral control, all of which will influence their general attitudes toward the Internet and Internet retailing in general. Our central hypothesis has been developed based on the Theory of Planned Behavior (Ajzen, 1991) and Technology Acceptance Model (Davis, 1986) which, together, explain factors influencing human behaviors related to innovative technology. Our research team is uniquely qualified to conduct this research. The lead investigator, Dr. XXX – tell why he/she is qualified to be team leader. In addition to her industry experience in retailing, she also possesses statistical skills (Structural equation modeling) necessary for data analysis. The co-investigator, Dr. – tell why qualified. Dr. XX has developed a successful research program in non-store retailing research. She recently conducted XXXX. In combination, our research expertise and industry experience provide a unique perspective from which to address this problem. We plan to test our central hypothesis and accomplish the overall objective of this application by pursuing the following research objectives: 

· Research objective 1: Identify factors that potentially influence decisions of rural retailers to engage in Internet retailing. We will engage focus groups to generate information on perceptions and attitudes of both rural retailers and consumers concerning Internet retailing. 

· Research Objective 2: Determine primary factors that have played a significant role in rural retailers’ adoption or rejection of the Internet for retailing purposes. We will carry out extensive surveys to determine the extent to which rural retailers are currently engaging in Internet retailing, as well as the primary factors that have positively or negatively influenced those decisions.

· Research Objective 3: Develop educational programs to facilitate and enhance rural retailers’ adoption of Internet retailing. Based upon the information generated under research objective #2, we will develop specific detailed education and retailing strategies to promote the adoption of Internet retailing by rural retailers as well as evaluation strategies to validate the effectiveness of those strategies. 
Our research is innovative because it examines rural retailers’ adoption of the Internet for retailing in terms of factors that impede or facilitate rural retailers’ adoption of the Internet as a new retailing channel. As an outcome of our research we expect to have specific, actionable information that we can use to develop educational programs to facilitate rural retailers’ adoption of the Internet. For example, if the perceived usefulness of Internet retailing is identified as a significant factor that impedes the adoption of Internet retailing, educational programs will be designed to educate rural retailers about the benefits of the Internet as a new retailing channel for rural retailers. Our research directly addresses CSREES 2004-2009 Strategic Plan Objective 2.1 relating to the expansion of economic opportunities in rural America by improving insights into business decision-making. Specifically, our research will generate new knowledge about how rural retailers can use the Internet as a new retailing strategy to improve their competitiveness. 
Outline of points to make in brief proposal



1.  Statement of the problem and why it is important to study it. Be sure that your problem addresses one of the priority issues identified by NCCC65. This was in the attachment that accompanied the email inviting proposals for the preconference.

2.  Some key background facts and references outlining the problem.

3.  Overall purpose of the study and long-range goal for a larger program of study.

4.  One or two research objectives that are crucial to the problem.  (Do not try to explain everything that may be studied.)  When you develop your short proposal into a full blown proposal, you will want to develop one or more key hypotheses associated with each of the objectives.


5.  Overall significance of the study — why it will significantly and innovatively add to solving the problem.

6.  Background of researcher(s) and why he or she or they is/are qualified.  Emphasis on team contribution to interdisciplinary problem is a strong seller now.

7.  Measurable outcomes that will provide evidence of success of the study.

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------


 Email sent to 2006 workshop participants asking for their feedback on priorities developed during that session.
Dear Session Participants,

Thanks so much for your involvement in our discussion on "Society's Impact on Consumer Demands for Goods and Services to Improve Human Well Being" at ITAA last week. As a group, we generated a rich list of topics for discovery. As promised, we're sharing this list (as an attachment) with you so that you may refer to it as you continue to develop research programs with your colleagues and with your students. Also I am attaching the list of everyone who participated in our group.
NCCC-65 members (who hosted this special topic session) will continue to work to develop all of the topics discussed (including technology impacts and economic linkages), so look for more communication about this session in future emails, in the ITAA Newsletter, and in the ITAA

Proceedings 2006.

Kind Regards,
Sharron J. Lennon and Jane Hegland
Increasing membership in NCCC-65. We had one new member added to the group this year, Leslie Stoel replaced Sharron Lennon as a representative from The Ohio State University.  Anyone interested can join the group.  Marilyn DeLong went to a meeting of NASALGC and the 1890 schools.  Faculty members from the 1890 schools do not seem to be interested in joining NCCC-65.  The question was posed: “How do we sell the benefit of belonging to the group?”  Some ideas to share with potential members included: NCCC-65 is interested in promoting research and grants and identifying potential partnerships.  We could give prospects a copy of the proposal and ask if they would be interested.  The question was asked: “Why do we want to expand the group?”  Response: to increase reach to other schools not currently represented. Brenda Sternquist suggested that the next step may be to establish interdisciplinary research teams.  There are precedents with past spinoffs… ESRAB, Rural retailing,  and NCC222.  Mariyln DeLong reminded the group that historically NCCC-65 was an information generating group, but then we were asked to submit outputs, including publications after the review process.  
Marilyn DeLong reported that the primary thing this group does is help develop social capital, to help build the synergy produced when people come from different regions of the country looking at similar problems from different perspectives.  She suggested that perhaps we need to send prospective members a more personal invitation.  Marilyn DeLong also shared some quotes from a CSREES Administrator’s Report that may help us articulate the benefit(s) of membership to our group.  Below is an excerpt from that report:
We achieve our collective goals by working together, sometimes acting as a team, sharing resources and, in the case of the federal partner, providing financial assistance, in other cases, for example eXtension, CAP grants, and multistate projects, we literally pool resources to gain and apply knowledge to solve problems.  When we team up in these ways, it is easy for us to demonstrate that we are working on national issues for the public good. (Hefferan, 2007, July, p. 1)

Marilyn DeLong also reported that Hatch funds are changing.  Nothing has been decided as of yet, but it is under discussion.

Review of accomplishments and impacts. 
Members discussed collective accomplishments of the group and decided each member would send additional accomplishments related to project objectives to secretary for inclusion.  Accomplishments discussed at the meeting included: ITAA preconference workshop with 24 attendees; sent out results of priorities to everyone part of special session in 2006; Laura Jolly and Sharron Lennon wrote proposal for preconference;  NRI conference in KC in April with data sharing; Breeze internet delivered conference on mixed methods; USDA Challenge grant (Jane and collaborators) to build learning modules for product development, apparel analysis, textile science, global issues, and retailing through interactions with faculty, industry, students  in Australia, Russia and Thailand; Business International Education grant (University of Delaware) to develop modules to internationalize the curriculum in the areas of consumer behavior, product development, and international retail with a focus on Italy, China, India, and Thailand; Holly and Jana participated in a Fulbright - Fabric  of Indian Life – to internationalize curriculum for PK-12;  any plans for sharing?  Mary Litrell is willing to share the Fulbright proposal with this group. The relevant accomplishments and grants November 2006 to November 2007 are listed below: 
1. Set research priorities for multi-state and national work on emerging issues relevant to Social Change in the Marketplace.
· Pre-conference workshop at 2007 ITAA meeting Research on the Edge: From Concept to Fundable Proposal, with 24 participants
· Mailings to attendees that outlined results of discussion at 2006 ITAA annual meeting 
· Grants funded :
Project title: 
Special Request Proposal for Hatch Funding

Investigator: 
LaBat, K. Garhing, S., Herzfeld, D., & Bye, E.

Source: 
Minnesota Agricultural Experiment Station

Date: 

10/1/2007- 9/30/2008

Amount: 
$87,646.75

Project title: 
Designing motion into pesticide protective apparel using a motion capture system

Investigator: 
LaBat, K., Bye, E., Gahring, S.,  Durfee, W., Herzfeld, D

Source: 
AES Project Grant: Forming Interdisciplinary Linkages

Date: 

12/2006-12/-2007

Amount: 
$20,000

· Proposals not funded:

Project title: 
Human Factors Focused Design using Digital Technology

Investigator: 
Bye, E., LaBat, K., Durfee, W., Ryan, K., Gahring, S., Herzfeld, D.

Source: 
AES/CHE additional funding

Date:

Amount: 
$86,809
2. Identify strategies to increase the rigor of the research methodology and empirical techniques used to study Social Change in the Marketplace.
· Mixed Methods Research Breeze Conference September 12, 2007. Sponsored by NCCC-65 and NRI Building Research Collaborations to Enhance Rural Economic Development.  Presentation by Dr. John Creswell author of Designing and Conducting Mixed Methods Research.  There were researchers from 23 universities across the U.S.  The conference is available on a URL site and power point slides are available through Nancy Miller at the University of Nebraska- Lincoln.  Mixed method examples were discussed in relation to on-going and future rural community research projects.  A mixed method approach will be used by the collaborators generating grant proposals from the NRI Building Research Conference attendees.
3. Provide an opportunity for scholars to build partnerships, develop mutual interests, and foster collaborative national research efforts on Social Change in the Marketplace.
· Pre-conference workshop at 2007 ITAA meeting Research on the Edge: From Concept to Fundable Proposal, with 24 participants
· Emails that outlined results of discussion at 2006 ITAA annual meeting (Research Agenda 2010: Forging New Directions and Partnerships; 29 people other than the committee members were contacted)
· Grants funded:

Project title: 
Collaborative Development of Global Fiber, Fabric, and Related Products Industry based Problem-Solving Modules for Undergraduates

Investigator: 
Nancy Nelson Hodges, University of North Carolina, Greensboro; Jane E. Hegland, South Dakota State University; Elena Karpova, Iowa State University; Gwendolyn O’Neal, University of North Carolina, Greensboro

Source: 
USDA Challenge Grant

Date: 

2007-2010

Amount: 
$327,386

Project title: 
Family Business and Policy (NC1030)
Investigator: 
Cynthia R. Jasper 

Source: 
Hatch, Agricultural Experiment Station, U.S. Department of Agriculture
Date: 

October 1, 2006 – September 2011
Amount:

Project title: 
Repositioning Shopping Malls: The Importance of Mature Consumers

Investigator: 
Haiyan Hu and Cynthia R. Jasper

Source: 
International Council for Shopping Mall Research

Date: 

June 2006 – July 2007

Amount: 
$14,963

Project title:
Deconstructing stereotypes: Undergraduate curriculum development to engender empathy and tolerance toward obese persons

Investigator:
Damhorst, M.L. & Ogle, J.P.

Source:
Iowa State University Miller Faculty Fellowship

Date:
2007-2008

Amount:
$26,862
Project title:
Fashion international business education response.

Investigator:
H.S. Kim, M. A. Dickson, S. J. Lennon, G. Irvine

Source:
Business International Education Grant Program, Department of Education

Date:
2007-2009

Amount:
$165,000
4. Share and critique new ideas and new unpublished data regarding issues related to Social Change in the Marketplace.

· NRI workshop in Kansas City – Building Research Collaborations to Enhance Rural Economic Development sponsored by NRI Conference Grant - USDA (January 1, 2007 – December 31/2007).
Building Research Collaborations to Enhance Rural Economic Development

Nancy Miller &  Leslie Stoel  (NCCC65 members)

Linda Niehm, Barbara Frazier, Patricia Warrington,  Rita Kean

Project Summary

Evidence, from a broad base of literature, indicates that small business creation and expansion can serve as the engine of economic growth in rural areas. Rural communities and businesses are in critical need of fresh approaches and programming aimed at enhancing business growth, entrepreneurship, technology integration, and long-range sustainability.  Past rural development efforts, often lacking a collaborative approach, have resulted in fragmented economic development of rural enterprise. Thus, more unified research efforts may facilitate truly meaningful and relevant research of benefit to rural businesses, communities, and residents.  

NRI funding provided support for a scientific meeting in the form of a conference that brought together scientists whose research addresses the Rural Development research priority.  Analysis of current independent research examining ‘social, economic, demographic, and/or policy conditions that foster or impede quality of life for rural residents’   indicates there is more to be gained from a combined approach.  This conference initiated a collaborative effort to take lessons learned from analysis of existing national and regional data sets, develop proposals for fostering new research, and combine what is learned into journal publications, as well as educational and outreach programs. Conference time (April 26-29, 2007 in Kansas City) included presentations and a panel discussion by Mark Drabenstott, director of the Center for Regional Competitiveness in the Rural Policy Research Institute, Cornelia Butler Flora, director of the North Central Regional Center for Rural Development,  Richard Goe, Sociologist with Kansas State University, and Bruce Johnson, Ag Economist with the University of Nebraska-Lincoln.  

The objectives of this proposed conference were addressed in the following ways:

1) evaluate commonalities and gaps in previously collected data pertaining to the rural community marketplace (i.e. local consumers, small businesses, and technology); 

· Abstracts were distributed in a booklet form organized around the research sample population -

Data Presentations & Discussion – Consumer sample (abstracts pp. 4-37 & 65-69)*  

Data Presentations/Discussion – Small Business sample (abstracts pp. 48-56 )*

2) examine challenges to rural community development from multiple viewpoints; 

· A panel discussion was followed by participant dialogue generating a list of topics relevant for potential study – threads of research.

3) generate research manuscripts for publication in research journals focusing on findings from our research and offering insights as to what warrants further attention in future research; 

· Participants were divided into subgroups according to their research focus and discussions were held to determine the potential of combining datasets.  The potential for collaboration appeared to be more in future work than in attempted to combine past work.

4)  stimulate new research through collaborative efforts in grant writing; 

First efforts to Draft the Large Research Question – via subgroups

· RQ1:  What are the factors that lead to economic resilience in non-metro communities in the face of slow motion shocks (global economic change, industrial restructuring, brain drain, infrastructure, demographic shifts, Federal policy?

· RQ2: What is the role of networks in creating governance to foster innovation, entrepreneurship and regional advantage that will preserve and build on unique strengths to continually “reinvent” to survive?

5) engage interested scholars in investigating rural community research from a multi-system perspective (family, consumer, business, technology) that will advance policies for rural economic development. 

· Plan for Preliminary Data – Collect Qualitative and Quantitative Data 

· Definitions Developed

Resiliency – to maintain or enhance the status quo (using indicators of quality of life) in the face of slow motion shock.

Slow Motion Shocks (SMS)   – taking place over a decade of years. i.e. changes in population demographics, loss of agriculture, loss of industry (assembly plant), influx of industry (prisons), shift from decentralized to centralized, loss of youth (brain drain), 

1.  Qualitative Data Collection – Interviews 

Community Merchant – retailer and city leader 

2.  Quantitative Data Collection – Gather secondary data addressing the Quality of Life indicators  for the community  i.e., Income levels, Health, Mortality, Education - % of Graduation, Assessment of legal services

· Bring data transcriptions to November 7, 2007 meeting for discussion of findings, themes.

Develop a grant proposal for submission 2008 based on this data. Work together during the  NCCC-65 Pre Conference Workshop – Research on the Edge:  From Concept to Fundable Proposal.   

Attending:  Linda Niehm, Iowa State University, Barbara Frazier,Western Michigan State,  Leslie Stoel, Ohio State, Patricia Warrington, Texas Christian University,  Rita Kean – University of Nebraska-Lincoln, Diane Vigna, University of Nebraska-Lincoln, Young Ha, University of Nebraska-Lincoln, Sandra Scofield, University of Nebraska –Lincoln, Bruce Johnson, University of Nebraska –Lincoln, Terry Besser, Iowa State University, Cornelia Flora, Iowa State University, Richard Goe, Kansas State University, Mark Drabenstott, University of Missouri, Jihyun Kim Virginia Technical Institute, Vanessa Wickliffe Jackson, University of Kentucky, Laura Jolly, University of Tennessee, Holly Bastow Shoop, North Dakota State, Jana Hawley, University of Missouri, Kim Johnson, University of Minnesota, Nancy Miller– University of Nebraska-Lincoln (recorder)

Impact statements for the NRI Conference in Kansas City:

Evaluations from the NRI Conference suggests participants valued the experience and considered the conference an opportunity to change their approach for conducting research - as a single investigator to a team approach. A change in knowledge occurred from participation in the NRI conference. Researchers' perspectives on the rural development topic were broadened from a single-state to a regional or national level through interactions with other participants and through the post-panel discussions. Further change in knowledge occurred from the additional follow-up conference conducted with breeze technology. Participants who are familiar with qualitative and quantitative research methods were introduced to mixed methods by an well-known scholar in the field who is also the textbook author and editor of a mixed methods journal. Questions were addressed via the breeze set-up and all participants could enter into the discussion. A change in action occurred with the meeting of researchers at a professional meeting seven months following the conference. Individuals have been attending this professional meeting for approximately 8 to 15 years, but have never before met as a large group to discuss planning of collaborative research and grant writing. Further changes in action are suggested by the adoption of a sequential mixed method approach to research. The qualitative step has been completed and data analysis is underway to advance social capital theory development. The quantitative step will be included in the grant proposal to advance theory testing. A change from working independently to collaboratively has occurred as a result of the NRI conference and subsequent activities. The quality of the research design has improved with input from multiple scholars. Protocols have been developed and followed to insure comparable data. Decision-making knowledge has been transferred and advanced.

· Grants funded:
Project title: 
Comparing China and India’s Buyer-Supplier Relationships

Investigator:
Brenda Sternquist

Source: 
CIBER, Center for International Business Education and Research

Date: 

2007-2008

Amount: 
$5,000
Project title: 
Buyer-Supplier Relationships in China

Investigator:
Brenda Sternquist

Source: 
CASID, Center for Advanced Study in International Development

Date: 

2006-2007

Amount: 
$2,500
· Proposals not funded
Project title: 
Buyer-Supplier Relationships in China: The New Role of Guanxi

Investigator:
Sternquist, B.

Source: 
USDA-NRI

Date: 

2006-2009

Amount: 
$460,000
Member publications
Members were directed to send all publications, presentations, dissertations, and theses citations to secretary who will make a document for 2006-2007.
Plans for 2007-2008

A brainstorming session was held for ideas to implement project objectives in the next year.  A brief summary of the discussion follows: 
After lively discussion, three ideas were proposed: an intro to stat techniques of higher rigor; intermediate SEM focused topic – including experimental multi-group designs; and a grad student consortium emphasizing constructive critique.

Holly recommended that we propose a special topic session using people in the organization to give an introduction to SEM and then we can gauge interest in proposing something more substantial. This will give us direction for where we want to go in the future.  Leslie agrees to head up a special session on SEM and M. Kim and Sharron will help.  

Mary Lynn will ask her student to poll the graduate students to check for interest.  

Mary Lynn and B. Sternquist will work on the grad student consortia: 1st Doctoral Consortium in Consumer Behavior and Retailing, sponsored by NCCC-65.

Report from NCRA Administrator - Marilyn Delong

Marilyn DeLong: sharing the participant list AES 

Interdisciplinary trend is currently present for AES.  Another trend is there is much more recognition between collaboration of research and extension, we are being asked to show connections.

Marilyn DeLong passed around a report that may help us answer the question what is our purpose, what we offer that makes one want to participate.  She also reported key focus areas: Bio energy, obesity, nutrition are all high priority.  She suggested that we need to remain true to ourselves, that this is what we can do to move our multistate research project forward.  She recommended that we may want to welcome extension to this committee.  Also information on back or the report about leadership updates… trying to do a teleconference… this report is the communications with CREES.

Nancy Miller – 2006 yanking dollars from people initiatives to bio energy… they now may be realizing that people are important as well..

Marilyn DeLong – certain high profile project get over the top funding… funding that is taken out prior to funding other projects.  Green energy and sustainability is high priority nationwide… but it tends to get interpreted in USDA as ethanol.  

Reports on University research and significant program initiatives 

UNIVERSITY OF MINNESOTA 
The College of Design at the University of Minnesota is entering its second year; combining programs in clothing design, retail merchandising, interior design, graphic design, architecture, housing studies, and landscape architecture. The College is in the process of developing a new program in product design with the focus on human health and well-being. A search for the initial faculty hire is on-going. The Human Dimensioning™ Laboratory continues research using body scanning and motion capture to provide better fit of wearable products. Recent research projects include new apparel grading processes based on body dimensions through a size range, pattern shapes for women with osteoporosis, residual limb volume analysis for amputees with applications to better fit of prostheses. A project using motion capture technologies to incorporate active motion into pesticide protective apparel was funded with several HATCH grants. Researchers are working with colleagues in Plant Pathology to test prototypes. New project opportunities are being explored with colleagues in the UMN medical center (Bariatric Surgery Department, Body Composition Lab) to test use of body scanning in assessing body weight and composition for extreme weight loss. These medical applications relate to the NCCC-65 objective of addressing emerging issues relevant to social change in the marketplace (protection from environmental hazards, altered body shape, and obesity).

SOUTH DAKOTA STATE UNIVERSITY 

Reported that key initiatives are on track (see list below).  The university has a new president who is an economist, and some exciting opportunities are emerging (list given).  Sustainability is becoming a campus wide issue, academically is more focused on what individuals have been doing, at university level things have begun happening to move to a more sustainable campus, trying to change thinking.  All extension was housed in the College of Agriculture and Biological Sciences, but recently some have moved over to the College of Family and Consumer Sciences.  Jane Hegland received a USDA Challenge grant. 

SDSU University Program Initiatives:


Bio-Energy


Obesity


Nutrition & Wellness


National Children’s Study


Sustainability & Social Responsibility


Entrepreneurship


Rural Development


Sun Grant Initiative

IOWA STATE UNIVERSITY

Mary Lynn Damhorst reported that Iowa State has a new Provost, Dr. Elizabeth Hoffman, who took office in January. Apparel, Educational Studies, and Hospitality Management (AESHM) has a new department chair, Dr. Robert Bosselman, who previously chaired the Hotel and Restaurant Management program at Florida State University.  This year the AESHM department will be interviewing one candidate for a faculty positions in hotel/ restaurant management and two textiles and clothing, in merchandising and apparel/textile design.  

The university is testing a new budget model that will be fully implemented starting fall of 2008 that includes college responsibility for yearly payment of all square feet of space occupied by the colleges.  New course structures and aggressive grant application are emerging as a response to the budget plans.  The AESHM Department may fare well under the new budget model.  We have the 6th largest undergraduate program in the university, largely due to the growth of the textiles and clothing major that is nearing 500 students.  Our graduate program continues to be strong with over 30 doctoral and Masters students.  The AESHM Department has been preparing for its university program review, to occur in spring 2008.

The newly remodeled Morrill Hall Center for Visual Learning in Textiles and Clothing, which now houses the historic and anthropological clothing and textile gallery, collection, and conservation lab, opened in April of 2007.  We hope to search for a new curator for the facility.  The collection is currently moving into the new facility.

Interdisciplinary efforts at funding have been increasing in the department.  The USDA Challenge Grant for development of course activities related to Mainstreet Iowa and rural small business consulting is coming to a close this year (Niehm, Fiore, Niehm, Jeong, Oh, and Hausafus).  The team has expanded to 12 faculty members across an array of departments to develop a cultural creative index for rural Iowa communities.  Richard Florida, creator of the national urban index, was the Human Sciences Helen LeBaron Hilton Endowed Professor this year and is consulting on the project. A grant from Human Sciences College merger savings funds is supporting the effort.  Neihm and Fiore also completed work on a grant from the International Council on Shopping Centers to study pop-up stores in regional malls. Damhorst and Ogle (Colorado State University) received an ISU Miller Faculty Fellowship grant to continue development of a college course unit to reduce negative stereotypes about obese persons and to encourage healthy eating and exercise behaviors.  Films of testimonials from overweight and obese persons will be tested for effectiveness in enhancing learning and student empathy.  Elena Karpova was funded to develop an international instructional chat room that engaged students in discussions of global issues in industry.  Students at universities in Australia, South Africa, and the U.S. participated in the first run of the program; expansion to other countries is planned.  Karpova is part of a USDA Challenge Grant with three universities to develop global education programs.  Apparel production and distributions systems in Russia, Thailand, and Australia will be featured.  Kadolph and Marketti studied entrepreneurship related to Amish quilts.  A student team conducted studies of retail establishments in Kolona, IA that market the quilts.
UNIVERSITY OF DELAWARE

The Department of Fashion and Apparel Studies at University of Delaware has developed a MS in Fashion Studies program. The program proposal has been approved at the college level and should be through the approval process by spring. Three faculty in the department (Kim, Dickson, Lennon) have received a Business International Education grant ($165,000) through the Department of Education. The purpose of the grant is to develop modules to use in existing courses to internationalize the curriculum. We are focusing on Italy, India, China, and Thailand. The department has just initiated an undergraduate student exchange with Hong Kong Polytechnic University. The online grad certificate program in Socially Responsible and Sustainable Apparel Business is off to a good start with students enrolled through University of Delaware and Cornell University. We continue to offer the Fashioning Social Responsibility Distinguished Lecture Series for the third year. In October 2007 we had Joi Gordon from Dress for Success speak about International Social Responsibility Through Community Support: Where Passion Meets Purpose. In March Lynda Grose will speak about Sustainability: A Designer’s Perspective.
KANSAS STATE UNIVERSITY
The Department of Apparel Textiles and Interior Design is under new leadership with the hire of Dr. Jana Hawley as Department Head.  They also hired a new faculty member, Joycelyn Falsken, Ph.D. Candidate from Ohio State University.  Currently they are searching for two assistant professor positions, one in Apparel and one in Interior Design. Two undergraduate students won first and second place awards at the Kansas City Fashion Group International competition in Fall 2007. This was in a pool of over 350 students. Faculty scholarship focuses on sustainability from a broad perspective. Drs. Melody LeHew and Deb Brosdahl received AES appointments and have opened the AES Sustainability Research Lab where they are conducting research on the textile and apparel supply chain and sustainability.  Current projects are focused on consumer behavior and ecological sustainability initiatives.  Dr. Sherry Haar’s design work has strengthened in the area of natural dyes, and Dr. Jana Hawley’s work in recycling continues. Dr. Joy Kozar has completed data collection on women in their 40s, 50s, and 60s and their body perceptions. Dr. Hawley was involved in a Fulbright to India. This has prompted additional work in India including an $80,000 Department of Education grant with other units on campus to develop a Global India Studies program (submitted November, 2007). She is also working with Sandra Evenson and Holly Bastow-Shoop for an intercollegiate study abroad with University of Idaho and North Dakota State University for January 2009.   

Kansas State University has committed to make Food Safety and Security as its number one priority and today has more than 160 scientists in 14 different academic departments and 6 colleges that conduct top notch food safety and security research. We have a unique Biosecurity Research Institute providing over $12 million in federal funds to a biological level-3 containment facility. This building allows a consortium of researchers to do research that previously could not be done.  We are on the “final-four” list for a level-4 facility. This means, that if chosen, Kansas State would receive $450 million in funding for the USDA and Homeland Security.  This will be announced in October 2008. Recently, the Greater Kansas State Area announced the future goals of Kansas City to be biosciences with focus on animal health and human health. Kansas State University announced that it will start a campus in Kansas City (Johnson County) focused primarily on animal health.  This complements the 120 animal health firms in the KC metro area and the other major universities (University of Missouri-Kansas City and Kansas University) that are already in the Kansas City area, by offering alternative options where Kansas State excels (agriculture and food science) . Finally, new efforts are being made to protect Kansas State University’s intellectual property rights through the National Institute for Strategic Technology Acquisition and Commercialization (NISTAC). This, combined with our entrepreneurship thrust, has resulted in an estimated $250 million in patent acquisition.  In addition, NISTAC has helped market the lipid profiling known as lipodomics, done at Kansas State.  This is now positioned us to capitalize on an emerging market estimated to reach $500 million per year in the next decade. This is important science for animal, crop, and human health.  Many of these programs happened because of K-State’s Targeted Excellence program and Priority Setting agenda which encouraged interdisciplinary work, new ways of thinking, and entrepreneurial thinking.

UNIVERSITY OF SOUTH CAROLINA

The college dean retired in July.  The department has created a Global Scholars program, which allows virtual presentations from around the world using BREEZE program.

OREGON STATE UNIVERSITY

The faculty of the department of Design and Human Environment (DHE) at Oregon State University together received the Student Learning and Teamwork award during the 2007 University Day celebration. The department currently puts a special focus on undergraduate student success and engagement. As new initiatives, the College of Health and Human Sciences (HHS) and the department offer several programs (e.g., LinC Learn, LinC Live, LinC Lead, URICA, and GLOBE) to improve students’ learning experiences at Oregon State University. For example, as a part of the LinC Learn program, the department now offers a new course “Success by Design” as a Learning in Community Seminar for a cohort of first year DHE students. This seminar is designed to help first year students explore areas of academic success, build a student community, develop faculty-student relationships, learn more about their major, and learn how to find and use resources on campus.  Internationalization is another focus of HHS/DHE. Two faculty members, Kathy Mullet and Elaine Pedersen, have participated in a Fulbright-Hays project “Fabric of Indian Life.” Additionally, a number of faculty members traveled outside the US to teach, conduct research, or participate in other professional development opportunities. Study tours to Europe and Ecuador are offered to provide international experiences for students. The department also hosts students from Fu Jen University in Taiwan. Close to 30 Fu Jen students participated in this study tour and attended DHE classes, as well as participating in other social events and learning activities. 

UNIVERSITY OF NEBRASKA
The Textiles, Clothing, and Design department has focused the majority of its efforts on the construction of a new building to house the International Quilt Studies Center.  The building is near completion with a March 2008 grant opening planned.   There has been effort toward securing a new position in merchandising for fall 2008, though the position has not yet been approved.  Graduate student enrollment in merchandising has not rebounded from the effects of 9/11 and the limited position appointment time of the two merchandising faculty involved.  Efforts continue to broaden the students’ experience in the global marketplace through study abroad agreements, study tours, and international university linkages.  The College of Education and Human Sciences at the University of Nebraska-Lincoln, has cross disciplinary research efforts directed toward transmigration and immigration.  A certificate in immigration studies is under development at the graduate and undergraduate level.  Data was collected spring and fall of 2007 from eight Nebraska communities experiencing a large influx of immigrant families.  State wide meeting will be held to discuss the findings and to guide school policy.   The University of Nebraska-Lincoln will sponsor a conference in 2008 focused on immigration research and education.

THE OHIO STATE UNIVERSITY
The Ohio State University and the College of Education & Human Ecology are facing significant administrative change this year.

· New President at The Ohio State University: Gordon Gee.

· New Provost at The Ohio State University: Joseph Alutto.  Announced initiatives to date are strategic plan and international efforts in teaching, research and outreach.

· Dean of College of Education & Human Ecology, David Andrews, is stepping down as Dean and returning to the faculty in the Department of Human Development & Family Science in order to study his new early childhood lab school: Weinland Park Elementary, which opened in August 2007.

· Interim Dean of College of Education & Human Ecology announced: Sandy Stroot.

· Director & Associate Dean of Outreach & Engagement in College of Education & Human Ecology, Barbara Ludwig, retired November 1, 2007.  

· Associate Dean of Research in the College of Education & Human Ecology, Vladimir Sloutsky, has resigned to return full time as Director of the Center for Cognitive Science.  

· The STEMM programs are focus of research and educational investments across the University.

Over $50 million was awarded centrally (with required match of $50 from the involved Colleges) for the Targeted Investments in Excellence initiative.  These projects are multidisciplinary and deemed high-impact because they address society’s most pressing problems.  Projects include: 

· Climate, Water & Carbon Program

· Mathematical Biosciences Institute

· Public Health Preparedness

· Center for Cosmology & Astro-Particle Physics

· Center for Clean, Sustainable Energy

· Advanced Materials Initiative

· Population & Health Initiative

· Translational Plant Sciences Initiative

· The Music Industry Program

· Micro-RNA Project

Nancy Rudd is on the team receiving a USDA Challenge Grant entitled: Socially responsible advertising and promotion of food, fiber, and related products.  

MICHIGAN STATE UNIVERSITY
There has been an important change in the department: the retailing program merged with advertising and it is a wonderful environment.  They are envied by many departments on campus because they have added lot of new positions.  They are currently interviewing for four faculty positions: electronic commerce, macro retailing. There are programs in China and Dubai.  In general, it is a pretty exciting place to be.  They recently hired graphics designer.  The clothing design part of the program was looking for a home and have decided to move to art department.  Interior design went to urban planning and landscape planning.

NORTH DAKOTA STATE UNIVERSITY

Things are rocking.  President gave challenge to all departments to move to next level.  Have a hotel as part of HM program.  In Holly’s department they are getting a restaurant.  There have been 30 new positions created university wide, due to a high growth in enrollment and they expect even more.  The university bought several big buildings downtown.  College has a move to 5 year research plan.  Department moved to 2 and 2 assignment.  They have an association with an institute in India. 

UNIVERSITY OF WISCONSIN--MADISON

The University of Wisconsin-Madison’s School of Human Ecology is expanding with a new building.  The school has plans to complete construction within the next five years. In addition, its existing building will be remodeled for use by the School of Human Ecology.   At the undergraduate level the Department of Consumer Science has three majors: Retailing, Personal Finance and Consumer Affairs. Also the Department of Design Studies has two undergraduate majors: Apparel and Textile Design and Interior Design. The Graduate Program in Consumer Behavior and Family Economics is increasing in enrollment with about 20 students enrolled.   The school has recently hired a faculty member in the consumer behavior/retailing area, and they are still hiring for open positions in Consumer Behavior/Retailing as well as Personal Finance, Family Economics and Extension. Faculty members in the Consumer Science Department continue to publish their research in the areas of Consumer Behavior, Personal Finance and Family Economics.  

UNIVERSITY OF GEORGIA

The College of Family and Consumer Sciences has the fourth largest undergraduate enrollment at the University of Georgia (UGA).  Departments in the College include Child and Family Development, Housing and Consumer Economics, Foods and Nutrition, and Textiles, Merchandising and Interiors.  The College is one of five colleges at UGA offering an undergraduate program at the UGA Griffin campus.  New programs include a major in Family Financial Planning and emphasis areas in Residential Property Management and Soft Goods Manufacturing and Merchandising.   The Georgia Soft Goods Foundation provided funds for an endowed professorship to support the soft goods emphasis area. A search is in process to fill an Assistant Professor position in Textiles, Merchandising and Interiors.  A new building for the College of Family and Consumer Sciences is on the UGA priority list and was added to the Board of Regents capitol projects management plan.  The college is engaged in a number of study abroad opportunities including programs in Cambodia, Ghana, London, Tokyo, Vietnam, Xalapa, and China. 
Location and Dates of 2008 Meeting 

The next meeting will be held after the ITAA annual meeting in Schaumburg, Illinois on November 8 and November 9.

The meeting adjourned around 11:00am.
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